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Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting of Swyncombe Parish Council 

held at 7pm on Monday 12th May 2014
in the Swyncombe Cricket Pavilion 

Present:
Councillors:
Elizabeth Longley (EL)

John Halls (JH)

Julia Wells (JW)

Peter Willis-Fleming (PWF)

Sam Fielden

Officer:
                                                    Kristina Tynan

District Councillor:                                   Anna Badcock

Members of the Public:                           3

1.         Welcome


EL welcomed everyone to the meeting and thanked them all for coming tonight.  

2.         To approve the Minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting 13/5/2013

Resolved: That these minutes were a correct record of this meeting and that they be signed by the Chairman.
3.
Matters Arising from the Minutes
JWs said that Arthur Weir was unable to attend the meeting tonight and had sent a letter on the Triathlon issue. JW then read out the following statement from him:
‘I am sorry I cannot come to the Swyncombe Annual Parish Meeting, but have read the minutes of the 2013 meeting as circulated.

In relation to your Report to that meeting, you kindly mentioned a part I played in the problems over the Henley Challenge Triathlon.  I would propose, if it be in order, that the Parish do now acknowledge and thank you for the pre-eminent part which you yourself played in co-ordinating the work of many parishes in South Oxfordshire.  Swyncombe and its neighbours fought Just Racing Ltd and the Oxfordshire County Council over the total closure of many miles of roads.  Two-way racing on public roads all day was never necessary for such an event and had never before happened in England. 

The fight achieved a double success. After the event last September Just Racing Ltd decided to move it from Oxfordshire to Weymouth.  Furthermore the people of Dorset will be spared the treatment we received.  The main part of the cycle race will be twice round a loop of some forty miles in a single direction, and road closures if needed at all will be few and brief -  exactly what we argued should be done here’

JW thanked the Chairman for all her work on this issue.
4.
Chairman’s report 2013/2014

I will try to be brief and give an overview of what your Parish Council has been working on this year.  

Firstly, I would like to convey our thanks to Caroline Newton for all her hard work for us at OCC level these last two years.  We were very sorry to lose her and would very much like to record our thanks.  We wish her well in her new life in Italy.  We welcome Steven Harrod and look forward to working with him in the future.

Litter Blitzes continue to be well attended. We have asked for help from SODC to clear the verges between Park Corner and Cookley Green.  They have been slow in responding but we are on their list.

We continue to maintain the trees round Cookley Green.  This last year we have severely cut back one tree and removed another that was affected by fungus.  We will this year remove the stump remaining of the Lime tree adjacent to the B481 and be replacing it with another Lime.

Challenge Henley.  We learned in October 2013 that this event is now moving to Weymouth. I would like to personally thank Angie Paterson, Caroline Newton, Julia Wells, Michael Colston, Arthur Weir and Robert Seward for all their hard work which many times has gone above and beyond the call of duty.  Thank you.

Work to replace hedging plants on the Church Lane side of the Cricket Ground is currently in progress.  We were given a Jubilee Oak which was grown at Windsor and given to us for the Queen’s Jubilee this has now been planted in the Cricket Ground.

Flytipping has again been something of an issue during the year.  All Parishioners are encouraged to report any they may see to the SODC who have under take to remove any flytipping within 48 hours.

The parish finances are in good order and we have built up a contingency fund for any unexpected expenditure that might suddenly occur.  The SPC has taken the decision to once again increase the Precept by 1% to £5201.50 from £5150.00 for 2013/2014. 

I would like to thank Sam Fielden and his team for making the road closure for Remembrance Sunday such a success.  This was the first time that we had attempted anything of this nature.  It worked extremely well and was appreciated by all at the Remembrance Service.  More information about this year’s Centenary Commemoration Service for the start of the First World War to follow.

John Howell has asked us to report back to him our response to the recent bad weather and flooding.  We reported our main concern that drain maintenance should be a priority as these had not been maintained properly and thus had exacerbated the issues with flooding. Along with our concerns regarding the pot holes which are increasing, in no small part due to the flooding.

As part of a fifteen year review we were approached by SODC to consider whether Swyncombe would like to remain having a Parish Council or not.  We maintained that we would and that it was the best way to serve our community.  SODC have agreed to this. However, the boundary through Russells Water is still under consideration.  The SODC are asking for the boundary to be changed so that the whole of Russells Water now moves into Pishill with Stonor Parish.  The SPC have indicated that they would prefer that the boundary is not moved, or it is moved so the whole of Russells Water is in the Swyncombe Parish to bring it in line with the Ecclesiastical Parish. The affected residents have also been contacted by SODC.  When we have more news we will update you.

I would like to thank John Halls for all his work on the Planning issues that we have seen this year.  Some very contentious. And his continued work on the Risk Assessment, Compliance and Governance for the Parish Council.

The Parish Bonfire night continues to be a success and we are now looking forward to 8th November 2014!  A very happy community occasion.  As is the Carol singing in the Pavilion run by Carol Shorter.  Thanks also to Fleur Stephens for organising the event.  Both these events along with the Litter Blitzes foster a good sense of community spirit which is the part of the pleasure of living in such a beautiful place.

Thanks to Peter Willis Fleming and his committee who are now working on the Community Led Plan for Swyncombe.  Although this is subject to review as things develop. And hopefully this evening more ideas will come forward from the Parish.  Currently through it’s auspices we have become involved with John Howells and the HGV Committee which is monitoring the amount of HGV’s that not only come through Watlington but along the B481 connecting the M4 and M40.  Thanks to Peter Green for volunteering to be part of this Committee.  Peter Willis Fleming is also working on fostering Parish Partnerships for the future.

Finally I would like to thank Kristina and all my fellow councillors for their hard work and support.

4.
To receive Reports from:


1. District Councillor - Anna Badcock

Broadband – PWF asked where you can sign up to be kept informed of this issue in South Oxfordshire. AB stated that the link is www.betterbroadbandforoxfordshire.gov.uk . It was agreed that this information be put in the Parish News by PWF and that it be emailed to residents. PWF said that not having a good broadband signal can affect selling of houses by reducing the price or people not wishing to move to areas without a good broadband speed.
AB said that her background is in this so very passionate about this issue. We need broadband especially in rural areas as it enables people to work from home and to have more small rural businesses.  She stated that BT were the only real contender for the contract and they seem to be dragging their heels as things have not moved on much from two and half years ago.
 SODC released a press release today stating that they are putting in another £1M into this which will be matched by BDUK also putting in a £1M which will be used to increase coverage in South Oxfordshire and they think this should increase coverage to 95% on population figures but there will still be some areas that will not be covered. SODC would like to take it up to 100% in South Oxfordshire but are still waiting to hear from BT how much more coverage this £2M will get. SODC can then make a decision on how to best get coverage of the area that still are not covered but are still waiting for OCC and BT to let them know.
The contact for Broadband is Susanne Malcolm at South and Vale as she and her team are leading on the Broadband issue. It would be good for SPC to establish contact with her and get updates.

AB said some rural areas that will not get it could do it themselves and get grant funding. AB stated that Vodaphone are thinking of putting 4G everywhere and this would be faster than Superbroadband and may be another way forward for areas that will not be covered by BDUK.
Flytipping – When a report is received on this teams are being sent out within 48 hours to deal with it. SODC have a good success rate with dealing with this issue.
Waste- The top two Councils in the Country are SODC and South and Vale as regards recycling. There has been a slight dip in the figures. SODC would rather people put items into the recycling even if they are not quite sure if it can be recycled as the sorting machines are very good.

Planning

This year we have seen many of the changes that have been introduced to the planning system now coming through locally. Inevitably in a period of change where things are now allowed under ‘Permitted Development’ there have been concerns from residents. The council has worked to ensure that changes are communicated especially to town and parish councils to help in assessing planning issues.  

The Council is in a good position with an adopted Local Plan. This means that planning applications can be assessed in accordance with the Plan and thus we are able to defend speculative large scale applications from developers
Planning Enforcement
This continues to be a hot topic and the council has been putting additional resources to this and has appointed a new team leader. Much effort is also being put into explaining to parishes what we can and cannot do. Where there is a breach of planning there is frustration as the limit to what the council can do and the speed at which we can do it. We are required to give those in breach of planning time to make amends where possible AB stated that with the new planning regulations it is much easier to do building works   without needing planning permission. Properties are able to extend much more than they previously were able to do under the new rules.

Housing

The need for additional housing continues and with the Core Strategy adopted in December 2012 we are seeing strategic sites coming forward. The recently published Oxfordshire Strategic Housing Market Assessment (SHMA) is causing some concern. It is an evidence study done by consultants using government approved methodology to assess future housing need. It is predicting even greater need that we have accounted for in our Core Strategy. With the requirement to cooperate with neighbouring authorities the council is beginning work to review our Plan accordingly. This is a large task and work will be ongoing for well over a year. SPC will not be affected but neighbouring towns and villages will be.  SODC are looking into this but are at the very early stages of discussion.  It was noted that CPRE are also fighting this methodology. PWF said that ORCC have stated that between 2011 and 2031 the amount of houses needed has increased from 725 to 825 extra houses per annum but now this may increase even more. AB said that this issue has been raised with John Howell.
The council has given a £15 million loan to SOHA to enable them to accelerate their housing programme within the District. 

Environmental Health – This department has a new twitter account.

Boundary Review - AB was informed that SPC are against the proposal to move 12 properties from Swyncombe into Pishill with Stonor.  JW said that this issue came up 15 years ago and the then County and District Councillor managed to stop this happening. EL stated that the letter from David Buckle was quite patronising and KT to email it to AB. AB said that she will speak with David Buckle. The more residents that comment the more seriously SODC will consider this issue. EL to send the SPC comments again to David Buckle and she will also email resident on this issue again.
CLP – AB said that she had noted that SPC will not be doing a CLP. JW said that SPC felt that the Core Strategy covers Swyncombe adequately.
2. County Councillor – Stephen Harrod had sent the County Councillor May 2014 report which was circulated to all present.
3. Thames Valley Police  - No report had been received. SF said that he had thought the intention was to establish quarterly meetings with parishes. He attended one but nothing has been received since. It was agreed that SF contacts Michael Rawnsley on this issue.
DogWatch Alerts – These can now be received by text. PWF to put this information into the Parish News.

FaceWatch – KT reported that his is a secure online crime reporting and networking environment

which enables businesses, public and police to tackle low-level crime by sharing images within groups for the prevention of crime and by submitting digital evidence files to the police to help solve crimes.

Speed checks – It was noted that the Police did a speed check in Park Corner about 4 weeks ago.

 4. Cricket Club – No report had been received. 


PWF said that the painting of the outside of the cricket pavilion will be done in the good weather and he is arranging this.
KT reported that she has put a page on our website for the cricket club.
5. Public Forum

There were no public questions.
THERE BEING NO OTHER BUSINESS LIZ LONGLEY THANKED EVERYONE FOR ATTENDING AND THE MEETING CLOSED AT 8.15PM
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